

Special Educational Needs Information Report 2017 King's Oak Primary School

Introduction

'King's Oak Primary School a school where people are welcomed, excellence is pursued, efforts are valued, ambition is nurtured and the potential of every child is realised.'

All Bedford Borough (LA) maintained schools have a similar approach to meeting the needs of pupils with Special Educational Needs or Disabilities. Our mission is to ensure that the potential of every child is realised, regardless of their specific needs. Our policy works alongside the Bedford Borough Local Offer: www.sendquide.bedford.gov.uk

Our Inclusion and SEND policy (available on the website) gives further details, and all school procedures meet and support the expectations of

- The Special Educational Needs and Disability Regulations and Code of Practice 2014
- Children and Families Act 2014
- Equality Act 2010

The four broad Areas of Need:

- Communication and Interaction
- Cognition
- Learning, Social, Emotional and Mental Health Difficulties
- Sensory and Physical Needs

A child of compulsory school age or a young person has a learning difficulty or disability if he or she:

- has a significantly greater difficulty in learning than the majority of others of the same age,
- has a disability which prevents or hinders him or her from making use of facilities of a kind generally provided for others of the same age in mainstream schools or mainstream post-16 institutions (SEND Code of Practice 2014)

Please click on/read the 13 questions below for more information about how King's Oak Primary School can support your child.

1. Who are the best people to talk to in this school about my child's difficulties with learning/Special Educational Needs or Disability (SEND)?

Your Child's Class Teacher

The class teacher is responsible for:

- Checking on the progress of your child and identifying, planning and delivering any additional help your child may need (this could be targeted work or additional support).
- Writing Pupil Progress targets/Individual Provision Plans (IPPs); sharing and reviewing these
 with parents at least once each term for children of statutory school age, and half termly for
 Early Years children
- Providing the appropriate support in order to ensure all pupils access their learning through high-quality teaching practice.
- Supporting individuals to manage their behaviour and emotions
- Ensuring that the school's SEND Policy is followed in their classroom and for all the pupils they teach with any SEN.

If a teacher has concerns about a child he/she will contact parents with any concerns and parents will be invited to share their views and opinions about their child. Pupil's views will also be sought. To implement the SEND policy we use an 'assess, plan, do, review' cycle. This means that we carefully assess pupil's needs, decide on targets and types of support, implement it and then evaluate the success.

Special Education Needs/Disabilities Co-ordinator (SENCo). This can be done by arranging an appointment either by telephone or by email.

SENCo: Mrs Lesley Boyle 01234 220480 lboyle@kingsoakprimary.co.uk

The SENCo oversees the SEND provision and monitors impact as well as providing day to day strategic advice and support. The SENCo is responsible for:

- Developing and reviewing the school's SEND policy.
- Co-ordinating all the support for children with special educational needs or disabilities (SEND)
- Ensuring that you are involved in supporting your child's learning, kept informed about the support your child is getting and involved in reviewing how they are doing.
- Liaising with all the other people who may be coming in to school to help support your child's learning, e.g. Speech and Language Therapy, Educational Psychology.
- Liaising with other schools when children join or leave the school.
- Attending training, cluster meetings, visiting other schools to establish good practice and ensuring staff are up to date with their knowledge.
- Updating the school's SEND register (a system for ensuring that all the SEND needs of pupils in this school are known) and making sure that records of your child's progress and needs are kept.
- Providing specialist support for teachers and support staff in the school, so that they can help children with SEND in the school to achieve the best progress possible. This includes leading whole school training.
- Monitoring and evaluating the special educational needs provision and reporting findings to the Senior Leadership Team and Governing body

The Head teacher: Mrs A. England

Responsible for:

- The day-to-day management of all aspects of the school; this includes the support for children
 with SEND. The Head teacher will give responsibility to the SENCo and class teachers, but is
 still responsible for ensuring that your child's needs are met.
- The Head teacher must make sure that the Governing Body is kept up to date about issues relating to SEND

The SEN Governor: Mr P. Davies

Responsible for:

- Making sure that the necessary support is given for any child with SEND who attends the school. Undertaking regular monitoring visits to the school to verify that relevant policies and practices are being applied.
- Reporting to the Inclusion and Safeguarding Committee on the provision for SEND pupils.
- Liaising with the Standards and Quality Committee to monitor the progress of SEND pupils in comparison to their peers.

2. What are the different types of support available for children with SEND in our school?

a) Class teacher input, via excellent targeted classroom teaching (Quality First Teaching). For your child this would mean:

- That the teacher has the highest possible expectations for your child and all pupils in their class
- That all teaching is built on what your child already knows can do and can understand
- That different ways of teaching are in place, so that your child is fully involved with learning in class. This may involve things like using more practical learning. T
- That specific strategies (which may be suggested by the SENCo) are in place to support your child to learn
- Specific group work interventions which may be run in the classroom or a group room.

Your child's teacher will have carefully checked on your child's progress and will have decided that your child has a gap or gaps in their understanding/learning and needs some extra support to help them make the best possible progress.

If it is found that a child is still not making

b) Specialist groups run by outside agencies, e.g. Speech and Language therapy SEN Code of Practice 2014: School Support (SS)

This means a pupil has been identified by the SENCo as needing some extra specialist support in school from a professional outside the school. This may be from:

- Local Authority central services, such as Educational Psychology Team,
- Behaviour Support Team or Sensory Advisory Service (for children with hearing or visual needs).

What could happen?

You may be asked to give your permission for the school to refer your child to a specialist professional, e.g. a Speech and Language Therapist or Educational Psychologist which is typically done either through filling in a form direct to the service or by filling in an Early Help Assessment (EHA). This will help the school and yourself to understand your child's particular needs better and be able to support them more effectively in school.

The specialist professional will work with your child to understand their needs and make recommendations as to the ways your child is given support. This will be written in the form of a report.

c) Specified Individual support

For a small number of children, it may be necessary for the school to make a request to Bedford Borough Council for an Education, Health and Care needs assessment. This request can be made by the school or by parents.

'The purpose of an EHC plan is to make special educational provision to meet the special educational needs of the child or young person, to secure the best possible outcomes for them across education, health and social care and, as they get older, prepare them for adulthood. (SEND Code of Practice, 2014)'

The SENCO will always discuss this with parents first and only proceed with their permission in writing.

At any point parents can contact the SEND Advice Service which offers free confidential information, advice and support on Special Educational Needs and Disabilities to children, young people and parents.

Borough Hall, Cauldwell Street Tel: 01234 267422 Bedford MK42 9AP

Alternatively the Independent Parental Special Educational Advice (IPSEA) offers free confidential support for parents and carers of children with special educational needs. www.ipsea.org.uk Tel: 0800 018 4016

For your child this would mean:

The Educational Heath and Care Needs Assessment is a legal process which sets out the amount of support that may be provided for your child.

After the request has been made to the 'Panel of Professionals' (with a lot of information about your child, including some from you), they will decide whether they think your child's needs (as described in the paperwork provided), seem complex enough to need assessment. If this is the case, they will ask you and all professionals involved with your child to write a report outlining your child's needs. If they do not think your child needs this, they will ask the school to continue with the current support. After the reports have all been sent in, the Panel of Professionals will decide if your child's needs are severe, complex and lifelong. If this is the case, they will write an Education Health Care Plan (EHCP). If this is not the case, they will ask the school to continue with the current level of support and also set up a meeting in school to ensure a plan is in place to ensure your child makes as much progress as possible.

The EHC Plan will detail the support your child will receive in terms of the type, hours, frequency of support and level of expertise. It will also have long and short-term goals for your child. The additional adult may be used to support your child with whole class learning, run individual programmes or run small groups including your child.

d) Children with Hearing Impairments

The Borough Hearing Impaired Provision is based at the school. Children identified as having significant hearing loss will benefit from individualised programmes and support as set out in their Educational Health and Care Plan (EHCP).

This support may include:

- Individual/group sessions with a Teacher of the Deaf
- Educational Communicator support within lessons, assemblies, and during educational visits

3. How can I let the school know I am concerned about my child's progress in school?

If you have concerns about your child's progress, you should speak to your child's class teacher initially.

If you continue to be concerned that your child is not making progress, you may speak to the Special Education Needs/Disabilities Co-ordinator (SENCo), Mrs Boyle.

4. How will the school let me know if they have any concerns about my child's learning in school?

If your child is identified as not making progress, the school will set up a meeting to discuss this with you in more detail and to:

- Listen to any concerns you may have.
- Plan any additional support your child may need.
- Discuss with you any referrals to outside professionals to support your child.

5. How is extra support allocated to children and how do they progress in their learning?

The school budget, received from Bedford Borough LA, includes money for supporting children with SEND. The Head Teacher decides on the deployment of resources for Special Educational Needs or Disabilities, in consultation with the school governors on the basis of needs in the school. The Head Teacher and the SENCo discuss all the information they have about SEND in the school, including:

- the children getting extra support already
- the children needing extra support
- the children who have been identified as not making as much progress as would be expected From this information, the school identifies the support, training and resources needed.

6. Who are the other people providing services to children with SEND in this school? School provision

- Teachers
- Teaching Assistants responsible for teaching SEN groups/individuals
- Learning Mentors
- School Clubs
- Family Support Worker

Local Authority Provision delivered in school

- Educational Psychology Service
- Sensory and Communication Team support for children with visual or hearing needs
- SEND support Team
- SALT (Speech and Language Therapy)
- Autism Advisory Service
- Behaviour Support Team
- Early Help Team
- Early Years Support Team

Health Provision delivered in school

- Additional Speech and Language Therapy input to provide a higher level of service to the school
- School Nurse
- Occupational Therapy
- Physiotherapy
- CAMHs (The Child and Adolescent Mental Health Service)
- CHUMS (Child Bereavement and Trauma Service)

7. How are teachers in school helped to work with children with SEND and what training do they have?

The SENCo's job is to support the class teacher in planning for children with SEND.

The school provides training and support to enable all staff to improve the teaching and learning of children, including those with SEN. This includes whole school training on SEN issues, such as Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) and communication and language difficulties.

Individual teachers and support staff attend training courses run by outside agencies that are relevant to the needs of specific children in their class.

8. How will teaching be adapted for my child with SEND?

Class teachers plan lessons according to the specific needs of all groups of children in their class and will ensure that your child's needs are met.

Support staff, under the direction of the class teacher, can adapt planning to support the needs of your child where necessary.

Specific resources and strategies will be used to support your child individually and in groups. Planning and teaching will be adapted, on a daily basis if needed, to meet your child's learning needs. Support for social and emotional difficulties may take place outside of the classroom such as lunchtimes and break times.

9. How will we measure the progress of your child in school?

Your child's progress will be continually monitored by his/her class teacher.

All staff have a good understanding of a range of special needs and are experienced in using a variety of ways to identify them. To implement the SEND policy we use an 'assess, plan, do, review' cycle. This means that we carefully assess pupil's needs, decide on targets and types of support, implement it and then evaluate the success.

We have high expectations of all pupils; targets are set by class teachers in conjunction with senior leaders. If a pupil is not able to progress as expected, we quickly begin to explore why. We know a child needs help when

- There is a change in the pupil's behaviour or progress
- The child's rate of progress slows down
- The gap between the achievement of a child and their peers does not close
- The gap between the achievement of a child and their peers widens

Initially class teachers' assessments are used to identify a pupils needs; any concerns will be shared with the parents and their views sought. As appropriate, pupils' views will be sought.

The SENCO or Inclusion Manager will also observe the pupil and advise. In addition the SENCO will use relevant assessments such as

- literacy or numeracy tests diagnostic tests
- standardised assessments
- Receptive language assessments
- Social skills questionnaires

Your child's progress will be reviewed formally by the Headteacher, Deputy Headteacher and SENCo every term in reading, writing and maths.

At the end of each key stage (i.e. at the end of year 2 and year 6), all children are required to be formally assessed using Standard Assessment Tests (SATS). This is something the government requires all schools to do and are the results that are published nationally.

Where necessary, children will have an Individual Provision Plan/Personal Targets (this could include targets set by outside agencies specific to their needs where appropriate). Progress against these targets will be reviewed regularly, evidence for judgements assessed and a future plan made. Parents will be invited into school, at least termly, to discuss progress and new targets. Whenever possible the child will also be included in these meetings.

The progress of children with an EHC Plan will be formally reviewed at an Annual Review with all adults involved with the child's education.

The SENCo will also check that your child is making good progress within any individual work and in any group that they take part in.

Regular book scrutinises and lesson observations will be carried out by the SENCo and other members of the Leadership Team to ensure that the needs of all children are met and that the quality of teaching and learning is high.

10. What support do we have for you as a parent of a child with SEND?

- The class teacher is regularly available to discuss your child's progress or any concerns you may
 have and to share information about what is working well at home and school, so that similar
 strategies can be used.
- The SENCo is available to meet with you to discuss your child's progress or any concerns/worries you may have.
- All information from outside professionals will be discussed with you with the person involved directly, or where this is not possible, in a report.
- Personal targets /IEPs will be reviewed with your involvement every term.
- Homework will be adjusted as needed to your child's individual requirements.
- A home-school contact book may be used to support communication with you when this has been agreed to be useful for you and your child.

11. How is King's Oak Primary accessible to children with SEND?

- The school is fully compliant with DDA requirements.
- The Acorn/Oak Buildings are on one level with easy access, double doors and ramps.
- The King's Building is on two levels, the upper floor is not currently accessible for wheelchair users, however classrooms and all other facilities can be accessed on the ground floor
- There is a disabled toilet, shower area and changing facilities in all three buildings.
- We ensure where ever possible that equipment used is accessible to all children regardless of their needs.
- After-school provision is accessible to all children, including those with SEND.
- Extra-curricular activities are accessible for children with SEND

12. How will we support your child when they are joining this school? Leaving this school? Or moving on to another class?

We recognise that times of transition can be a cause of anxiety for all pupils, especially those with SEND. We ensure that teachers liaise closely in order to ensure information is passed between staff when pupils move classes, or move to new schools. The SENCO also provides support at these handover meetings. Pupils are given additional opportunities to visit new classes and will be given personalised support such as social stories to explain to them what is happening and why.

If your child is joining us from another school:

The SENCo will visit pre-schools with the Foundation Stage Leader when appropriate.

If your child would be helped by a book/photographs to support them in understand moving on, then one will be made for them.

Your child will be able to visit our school and stay for a taster session, if this is appropriate.

If your child is moving to another school:

We will contact the school SENCo and ensure he/she knows about any special arrangements or support that need to be made for your child. Where possible, a planning meeting will take place with the SENCo from the new school.

We will make sure that all records about your child are passed on as soon as possible.

When moving classes in school:

Information will be passed on to the new class teacher in advance and in most cases a planning meeting will take place with the new teacher. IEPs/Personal Targets will be shared with the new teacher. If appropriate/possible your child will be have taster sessions with his/her new teacher.

In Year 6:

The SENCo will discuss the specific needs of your child with the SENCo of the child's secondary school. In most cases, a transition review meeting, to which you will be invited, will take place with the SENCo from the new school.

Your child will participate in focused learning relating to aspects of transition, to support their understanding of the changes ahead. Where possible, your child will visit their new school on several occasions, and in some cases staff from the new school will visit your child in this school.

13. How will we support your child's emotional and social development?

We recognise that some children have extra emotional and social needs that need to be developed and nurtured. These needs can manifest themselves in a number of ways, including behavioural difficulties, anxiousness, and being uncommunicative.

All classes follow a structured PSHE (Personal, Social, Health end Economic education) curriculum to support this development.

Learning Mentors are used to provide support for individual children/small groups

Weekly Inclusion meetings are held to monitor and discuss the needs of children; this includes the Emotional, Health and Well Being of all pupils.

We have a robust Child Protection Policy in place, following National and LA guidelines. If further support is required the SENCo may be able to access outside agencies, with your agreement, through the Early Help Team.